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	PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN PAILTON VILLAGE HALL ON 24 OCTOBER 2022

Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), T. Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   David Towner (DT), 

Andrew Dunkley, (AD)


	In attendance:
Mrs L Bendall (Clerk/RFO to the Council) and three members of the public.
Ref

Action
1.10/24.22
Chairman’s Welcome and Apologies for absence: The chairman welcomed all to the meeting and noted apologies from Cllr Shaw
210/24.22
Declarations of Interest were given by  Cllr A Gillias, as a Councillor for Rugby Borough Council (RBC)  and Chair of RBC’s Planning Committee.
3.10/24.22
Standing orders were suspended to allow members of the public to address the meeting  
a. A resident raised the issue of the ‘flash’ flood on Sunday when after very heavy rain the drain and gullies back up between Brookside and Foxfields, leaving mud and leaves on the road.   Clerk to report to WCC.

b. A representative from the Village Hall Committee asked about a complaint that visitors to the village were parking outside the Hall and blocking the path for pushchairs and mobility scooters.   TG said that until such time as a formal complaint was raised with the PC, this was not a valid item for discussion.
Clerk
4.10/24.22
Standing Orders were resumed.

5.10/24.22
Minutes:  TG proposed that the minutes of the previous meetings held on 26 September and 13 October 2022 be accepted and signed as accurate record of the meetings.  This was seconded by TS for the 26 September and by DT for the 13 October. 

6.10/24.22
Matters Arising  There were no matters arising that are not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
7.10/24.22
Information Reports
a. County Councillor – no report this month
b. Borough Councillor –   
· TG made the following points on the environmental scoping application (not yet a planning application) for a huge development on Green Belt Land in Ansty that will provide warefrahouses, a global HQ, retail and production development facilities for the Fraser Group .   Frasers held two open days of presentations at the Ansty Golf Clubhouse that highlighted the 7,500 jobs on the site and perhaps 1500 extra daily HGV journeys on the local road network.   As chairman of the planning committee he will maintain his impartiality until a formal application and the planning officer’s response is submitted to Committee.   However, because of the inevitable impact this would have on traffic through Pailton, everyone needs to respond. The PC will be well advised to develop a robust approach to the concept of mitigation measures – should this be approved.   He reminded the meeting that if the application should be refused by Rugby but approved on Appeal, then the Inspectorate will not impose any mitigation measures.   The PC will consider and discuss this further and TG asked all councillors to visit the website that has developer’s proposals on: www.j2-ansty.co.uk
· AD commented that Rugby and Warwickshire County Council, seem to be behind other authorities in their imposition of mitigation strategies.  Northamptonshire and Daventry insist that mitigation measures are put in place before work can begin on site.   

· TG also spoke about a Midlands Connect meeting he attended along with  senior officers and councillors from most of the local government bodies in the region and National Highways.   Major logistics companies were also represented and it became clear that Rugby and WCC officers have been aware of Frasers’ proposals for a couple of years.   This region now hosts 20% of all warehouss/distribution centred in the UK and there are further applications that will create thousands of new jobs and extra lorry movements – that will put further pressure on rural villages.
c. Village Hall Trust – Lesley French representing the Village Hall Committee made the following points:
· At the Trust’s AGM, she had stood down as chair and going forward roles will be rotated and shared between committee members.  She was pleased to report that the committee had attracted two and possibly three new members that will help spread the workload.
· Future events include Saturday Cafés on 5 November and in addition there is a Live and Local event before Christmas and on 19 -20th of November, the Hall will become the venue of for an art exhibition and sales gallery.
· Work is now beginning on the July 2023 village fete (the first since before Covid) that this year for the first time will be held on land around Fairfield House and Pailton Hall Garden.  It is hoped that this location will generate new attractions and big visitor numbers.   Committee members and volunteers will take on various aspects of planning for the event and DT agreed to act as liaison between the VHT and PC.
d. Playing Field Working Group - No report this month as KS is on holiday.
All

8.10/24.22
White Lion – In summary TS made the following points. After the robust tender process (discussed in detail in the minutes of the Special Parish Council Meeting held on 13 October 2022)  Greenwood Projects have been appointed as our project management team and a first start up meeting will be held shortly
· Fund raising continues with successful quizzes and the  Pub Games Night is to go ahead (for adults only) in the village hall on 12th November. 
· A new banner, with NLHF and the AHF logos will be displayed across the current fencing to highlight that work is now proceeding.
· Another weeding session will be arranged for the site in Spring 2023.
9.10/24.22
Finance & Governance

a. The clerk presented her monthly financial report forecast to the end of October and updated the September report with a formal half year statement.  Acceptance of both documents was proposed by TG and seconded by TS. A list of invoices approved to be paid by the end of October is shown below

Clerk’s: £291.20  salary
HMRC: £72.80 clerk’s tax
Walc: £18 – training for Cllr Simpson earlier this year
N.Power 3rd quarter charge for street lighting: £308.09 

E-on Standing Charge for White Lion : £24.19
b. She added that she had now clarified the E.on standing charge for the White Lion, which will be 76.80p a day, so the budget can be reduced by £300 

c. Asset and Risk Registers, the clerk reported that she has now found a Risk Register from 2020 that she will update for the next meeting but asked councillors if they could see if they have any emails relating to the Asset Register, perhaps around precepting setting earlier this year.
Clerk
Clerk
10.10/24.22
Planning Applications and Issues for Consideration: 
· The clerk had previously circulated a draft response to the Appeal for the huge HGV station etc on land to the rear of Cross in Hand Farm.   This was discussed further and after amendments  were tabled the response was approved – it was agreed to share this with the community by adding it to the PC’s website.

· The J2 scoping application at Ansty (raised earlier under item 7b) was discussed again and the Clerk was asked if she could obtain costings for resurfacing of the roads in the village.
Clerk
Clerk

11.10/24.22
Ongoing Village Issues:
a. Telephone Box: KS had submitted a report reported that this was progressing and an estimate for this work would be submitted to the next meeting for approval.   

AD raised concerns that in an emergency the absence of the defibrillator would be an issue, even though advice is given on calling 999 and that perhaps a temporary positioning could be considered.   After discussion it was agreed that TG would look into the possibility of fixing it to the railings outside his house. It  was proposed by TG that the clerk should get a new quote for replacement pads and battery this was seconded by AD.

b. Highways Working Group: TG circulated annotated A4 plans of the three main roads in the village and the area around the Memorial where the roads meet.  The points/notes in blue had been proposed by WCC’s engineers from the Magna Park S106 monies.  The annotated comments and additions in red were put forward by TG, DT and LM arising from a walk around the village looking at safety issues.   TG stressed that at the moment the PC had no funding for the radar speed signs, which would cost around £12,000 but these should be discussed as part of a wider mitigation strategy discussed earlier.   This was followed by a lengthy discussion over the need to balance protection of the village’s rural aspect and the need to reduce speed through the village, while limiting the incursion of HGVs and commercial vehicles who treat the village as a short cut to the major road network.  TG asked all councillors to walk around the village with the plans and consider them in detail so they can be approved at the next meeting.

c. Street Lighting: clerk reported that she has established that Brookside is included in the lighting costs paid by the PC but the number of street lights still do not match the figures provided by e-on and WPD.  TG and Clerk to walk around the village with the big street map, and copies of the schedule of lights from e-on and WPD to try and reconcile the differences.   
d. Ex Service Men’s Club: There was no further news on this and it was agreed to liaise with Lady Clare Simonian and Fisher German to ensure the PC is kept in the loop on discussions for use of the Club, which has a great emotional resonance for many in the village.
e. Posts on the Green/Footpaths: KS had circulated costs for the posts and their acceptance was proposed by TG and seconded by DT.
 
f. Neighbourhood Watch and Police – nothing new from the police, or Jim Fowkes the village Neighbourhood Watch leader.   DT reported that the community speed watch would continue as we can see from the response to the appeal how important such evidence will be.


g. Income from Memorial Booklet It was agreed to use this funding towards the cost of the White Lion banner.  This was proposed by TS and seconded by TG.

KS

TG
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All
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12.10/24.22
Correspondence
· Clerk advised that she had been approached by a commercial company that wanted us to publish flood preventation information supplied by them on the PC website.  TG advised that the PC and village had covered this extensively a few years ago and further advice was not needed.   It was further agreed not to include material from external commercial organisations on the website. 
13.10/24.22
Additional items for the next meeting 
· Footpath routes.
14.10/24.22
Date of Next Meetings
· Confirmed as 28 November 2022 and 19 December 2022 in the Village Hall.



……………………………..                   





28 November 2022

Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 
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